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S. 1574, THE HUBZONE ACT OF 1996

REVITALIZING INNER CITIES AND RURAL
AMERICA

THURSDAY, MARCH 21, 1996,

United States Senate,
Committee on Small Business,

Washington, D.C.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:34 a.m., in room
428-A, Russell Senate Office Building, The Honorable Christopher
S. Bond, Chairman of the Committee, presiding.

Present: Senators Bond, Nunn, and Wellstone.

OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CHRISTOPHER S.

BOND, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS, AND A
UNITED STATES SENATOR FROM MISSOURI

Chairman Bond. The Senate Committee on Small Business'
hearing on HUBZones to revitalize urban and rural America will

come to order. I would like to welcome all of you to the hearing on
S. 1574, the HUBZone Act of 1996.
My ranking member. Senator Bumpers, has other matters and a

number of the Committee members have other hearings they have
to attend. I have to apologize to the witnesses. We try to start on
time but, frankly, it is a rather unusual situation but the Small
Business Committee has so many things going at the current time
that we are stretched a little thin.

As those of you who follow Small Business know, we passed our
Small Business Regulatory Fairness Act earlier this week by a
squeaker of 100 to nothing. Our staff director, Louis Taylor, is in

negotiations with the House to see if we cannot get that measure
passed by the House.. We have the strong support of the Adminis-
tration. Hopefully we may, in the very near future, see a massive
change in the perception that many in small business have—that
nobody in America—particularly in Washington—is listening to

small business.
I have just come from a meeting with one of the many groups

of small businesses interested in the measure that I announced
with Senator Nickles here last week to simplify and clarify the
independent contractor rules of the IRS; something that had caused
small businesses great concern and was listed by the delegates to

the White House Conference on Small Business as their No. 1 con-
cern.

Today, we are working on another measure that we think is of
great importance. Several months ago, we held a hearing in this

(1)



Committee on the importance of providing incentives to encourage
the revitaHzation of decaying inner cities and poor rural counties.

We heard some very inspiring and compelling testimony from the

witnesses who appeared before us then about worthwhile programs
to help these areas. There was an overriding consensus that much
more needed to be done and that much of it could be done through
small business.

Following that hearing and subsequent hearings in Missouri and
other parts of the United States other members of this Committee
and I have become more convinced that we can do more now to pro-

vide jobs and to encourage investment in low-income metropolitan
and rural areas where poverty and unemployment are very impor-
tant concerns.

I was pleased recently to introduce S. 1574, the HUBZone Act of

1996, which should create new opportunities for growth through
small business opportunities in distressed urban and rural commu-
nities. More so than any other legislation pending before Congress,
I think the HUBZone Act of 1996 can provide for an immediate in-

fusion of cash and really the creation of new jobs in some of our
Nation's most economically distressed areas.

Since the time I served as Governor of Missouri in the early

1970s and then again in the early 1980s, we have seen help coming
from the Federal Government to reverse urban and rural decay.

Yet we have not really solved the problem. The problems of unem-
ployment and poverty remain.

In fact, as I was talking with leaders in Kansas City a couple of

years ago about the importance of summer job programs. We were
talking about training programs, and this very, very persuasive
leader in that effort said, do not send us any more training funds
unless you send us jobs. What we really need is an opportunity to

put these young people to work in productive, permanent employ-
ment. I think that this is one of the solutions that we have to focus

on.

The HUBZone Act of 1996 was developed by the staff of this

Committee in cooperation and with a great deal of input from
members of the Committee as well as hearings on how we would
do that. What I think distinguishes this bill from some of the other

proposals pending in Congress is that this bill should have imme-
diate impact on economically distressed communities. The
HUBZone Act of 1996 should benefit entire communities because
the revenue stream from Government contracts can be a very
meaningful incentive for small businesses to operate and to provide
employment within America's most disadvantaged inner-city neigh-

borhoods and rural areas.

We are fortunate today to have some witnesses who are really in

that business. They are doing the job already. We want to learn

from you who are testifying about how this works. Edgewood Tech-
nology Services, Inc., or ETS, which is located in northeast Wash-
ington, D.C. One hundred percent of the employees of ETS are resi-

dents of its immediate community. All have been trained on-site.

They are running a small business specializing in data processing
and computer graphics. Their story is very impressive. They have
created what I think of as a prototype for a HUBZone business.



Our goal here on this Committee is to make sure companies Hke
ETS have the incentives to locate in HUBZones and to hire local

residents in order to become eligible for Government contract set-

asides. With this approach, I think our Nation can receive a direct

value added from these small businesses in return for receiving

valuable government contract preference.

In addition, we will hear on the second panel from Mr. Raj Barr-
Kumar, the president-elect of the American Institute of Architects

and the president of his own architect-engineering firm, testifying

on behalf of the AIA. We are looking forward to hearing his com-
ments.
With that, I would like to turn to the first panel. We are de-

lighted to welcome Ms. C. Austin Fitts, co-founder of e. villages of

Washington, D.C., and president of the Hamilton Securities; a good
friend I have known from work previously in related areas in Hous-
ing and Urban Development. We also have Mr. Marvin Harris, who
is the site manager of Edgewood Technology Services, of ETS; Ms.
Bridget C. McLaurin, data management specialist of Edgewood
Technology Services, and Ms. Wanda Riddick, data management
specialist for Edgewood Technology Services.

Now I would like to ask Ms. Fitts to begin.

STATEMENT OF C. AUSTIN FITTS, CO-FOUNDER, e.villages,

WASHINGTON, D.C., AND PRESIDENT, THE HAMILTON SECU-
RITIES GROUP, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. Fitts. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, thank you. We appre-
ciate the opportunity to appear before this Committee to discuss
e. villages and our first operation, Edgewood Technology Services. I

appreciate the opportunity to present my full statement.
Chairman Bond. Be happy to do so. Frankly, we will make all

of your statements available to the members of the Committee who
have other work. We can have some discussion in the Q&A session.

I would say for those who are spectators who are in attendance
that we also would welcome written comments and suggestions
that may arise from the discussions today. We realize that what we
have is just a first cut at something that we think can be helpful.

We are here to learn from you how to make this work better.

Ms. Fitts, I apologize for the interruption and we will not take
any of your time off for that.

Ms. Fitts. We at e. villages want to thank you for your leadership
in Congress and for sponsoring the bill that would establish His-
torically Underutilized Business Zones called HUBZones. If passed,
this law would significantly support our mission of building a dis-

tributed work force in underserved communities.
e. villages is a data servicing company being formed by Adelson

Entertainment and the Hamilton Securities Group, Inc. Adelson
Entertainment is based in Los Angeles and specializes in the deliv-

ery of content across different media, including motion pictures, tel-

evision, CD-ROM, and on-line services. Hamilton Securities is a
merchant bank located in Washington, D.C.

e. villages intends to bring computer-based learning, job training,
and entrepreneurship opportunities to poor communities. Specifi-
cally, directly through the housing complexes where lower income
people live. The power of this initiative lies in its ability to create



a pathway for people eager to work their way off of pubUc assist-

ance rolls and into long-term jobs that will be competitive in a glob-

al marketplace.
Why do we at Adelson and Hamilton think that e. villages is such

an important investment opportunity? For 30 years, American
business has been digitizing, with a major push in the past decade.

Forms, corporate records, transaction records, and all manner of

written data are now stored widely in electronic form. Formatting
data, as opposed to mere data entry, is becoming a much sought-

after skill in the digital revolution. Millions of companies such as

our own, Hamilton Securities, are experiencing substantial in-

creases in data servicing support work that are ideally handled on
a real-time outsourced basis. The reengineering of corporate Amer-
ica and Government is only increasing this demand.
This data servicing demand presents important investment op-

portunities in underserved communities. Data servicing is well-

suited to outsourcing: it can be performed almost anywhere. Today,
digital technology can enable private economic activity to flow

cheaply and easily into and out of such sites.

e. villages' strategy is fourfold. First, we wish to employ a work
force in underserved neighborhoods where people can work in and
near their homes and families, to provide data processing services.

Second, we wish to accelerate the training of that work force by
using computer-based training combined with multimedia software,

including products developed by e. villages for that purpose. Third,

we want to build and use a national network of 50 to 75 company-
owned data centers to complete the work. And fourth, we intend to

link the company's data and training centers with a proprietary

high-speed data network which distributes data servicing work flow

and educational and training content.

Last year, e. villages established a pilot training center and data
management enterprise at Edgewood Terrace, an assisted multi-

family housing complex in Washington, D.C. While the pilot in-

cludes computer-based courses for children and senior citizens, the

focus has been on adult job training. Last summer, eight Edgewood
residents completed an intensive, 10-week training program de-

signed to teach basic computer literacy and more advanced data

base management skills.

e. villages has been working with these graduates to build a new
enterprise: Edgewood Technology Services, or ETS. Three employ-
ees of ETS, Marvin Harris, Bridget McLaurin, and Wanda Riddick,

join me today on the panel. The ETS corporate structure is de-

signed so that employees will be eligible to earn equity in e. villages'

ESOP, Employee Stock Ownership Plan. Currently, ETS is working
on contracts for Hamilton Securities. Plans are underway to mar-
ket ETS's services to other local companies and to the Federal Gov-
ernment.

e. villages is a commercial for-profit enterprise. But it is also an
attitude rooted in three principles. First, our people are our most
important asset. The work force in inner cities and underserved
communities is a great national resource that offers a competitive

advantage, provided public and private investment expedite the

buildout of the information highway into these communities.



Second, the place to reach people is in their homes. Residential

housing can be an excellent delivery mechanism for education, job

training, and entrepreneurial opportunities. Technology is about to

make that delivery mechanism affordable. This is particularly im-
portant where people need to work near their homes and their chil-

dren.

Third, inner city and underserved neighborhoods can be an im-
portant investment opportunity in the next decade. Economic de-

velopment is evolving to a more market-based model where the pri-

vate sector works collaboratively with communities. In this envi-

ronment, job creation can increasingly be fueled by the creation of

businesses within the community. This strategy works best when
job training is combined with business invention and startup.

Now we would like to share with the Committee a few brief com-
ments with respect to certain aspects of the HUBZone bill as it re-

lates to our market. First, we would like to point out that we see

a significant relationship between this legislation and Federal
housing policy. We want to emphasize how important this bill is to

offset effects of reduced subsidies for housing. The U.S. Govern-
ment directly or indirectly guarantees a substantial amount of

housing credit in inner city and underserved neighborhoods. As
housing and income subsidies are reduced, successful efforts to pro-

mote economic growth in these communities will minimize Federal
Government losses as well as losses on the part of private lenders
and investors.

Second, we would recommend two modifications. First, we believe

the bill should simplify the definition of eligible small businesses
as those with 500 or fewer employees. And second, the requirement
that 35 percent of the company's work force must be residents of

the HUBZone for the company to be eligible to participate in the
HUBZone program is very important. While the 35 percent rule is

not a problem for e. villages, we recognize that this level might not
work for everyone. Therefore, we recommend for your consideration
the following: that size standards be waived for those companies
that are able to achieve and maintain the 35 percent employment
eligibility requirement, thereby providing the flexibility that en-
courages small companies to create as many jobs as possible in the
HUBZones.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, let me stress again our interest in sup-
porting you and the Committee in your efforts to ensure access to

economic opportunity for all Americans. Government contracts for

information technology and related services, as well as sub-
contracts with major contractors, represent an important market
for ETS and the e. villages venture. As a result of our success in
these markets, our employees will become more productive citizens
and taxpayers. Their children will grow up in an environment that
gives them hopes and dreams of a better world, and the American
taxpayer will achieve a much better result.

Now if I may, I would like to turn over the panel to my partner
from Edgewood Technology Services, Marvin Harris.
Chairman Bond. Thank you, Ms. Fitts, for an excellent state-

ment. We very much appreciate it and we are looking forward to
hearing from you, Mr. Harris.



STATEMENT OF MARVIN G. HARRIS, SITE MANAGER, EDGE-
WOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC. (ETS), WASHINGTON,
D.C.

Mr. Harris. Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the

opportunity to appear before this Committee to discuss my experi-

ences with Edgewood Technology Services, Inc., or ETS. My name
is Marvin Harris, and my position as site manager of ETS allows

me to be a part of the day-to-day process of making ETS a perma-
nent fixture in the Edgewood community.

e.villages and ETS have provided in one package both high-tech

training and real jobs with a future. This effort employs previously

underutilized residents in local communities and provides skills be-

yond those required in minimum wage positions.

One question I have heard concerns the quality of employees
from the community. My experience with ETS emphatically sup-

ports the belief that the major difference is the opportunity to re-

ceive extensive education and training in an area that is normally
not available. We are overcoming this by providing skills driven by
the market we have targeted.

The chart displayed to my left was prepared for a client as part

of a proposal they were presenting. We took client-prepared

spreadsheets, reformatted the data, and programmed a series of

charts and graphs to be included in their proposal. This particular

chart shows the dollar value of HUD-held notes and HUD-acquired
properties.

We have completed 18 tasks for our client, including jobs requir-

ing word processing, data base management, spreadsheets, charts,

and the creation of maps. This has enabled us to hone our skills

and prepared us to pursue additional clients. We feel that we are

now qualified to participate on Government contracts in both pri-

mary and subcontract roles.

The HUBZone legislation can provide significant subcontracting

opportunities for small businesses by requiring companies bidding
on contracts, that are to be evaluated under formal source selection

procedures, to identify work subcontracted to HUBZone small busi-

nesses. A weighted factor for HUBZone participation would be in-

cluded as part of the evaluation criteria for award selection. In ad-

dition. Government contractors required by the Small Business Act
to submit subcontracting plans, should include subcontracts des-

ignated for HUBZone small businesses.
The training provided is continually evaluated to ensure that we

possess the ability to provide quality products on time and at a

price that will allow ETS to remain competitive. The integrity,

work ethic, and attitude of ETS employees in most instances

equals, and in some, surpasses that which I have encountered dur-

ing 20 years of experience in the field of information management.
There is a strong desire to be successful and an appreciation for

the opportunity which does exist at ETS.
This by no means implies that there are no challenges, but these

will be met and overcome as necessary. We will make every effort

to help each ETS employee to be successful, but in some instances
that may not happen. After 6 months with ETS, I am convinced
that this has impacted the lives of our employees positively and
will have the same effect on the community as we continue to grow.



On a personal note, I accepted my position with ETS because of
my belief in the dream of Ms. Austin Fitts and a desire to be a part
of making it a reality. Additional reasons for my remaining are my
colleagues on this panel and in the audience who I would like to

ask to stand at this time.
Now I would like to introduce my ETS colleague, Ms. Bridget

McLaurin.
[The chart to which Mr. Harris refers during his oral presen-

tation follows:!
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Chairman Bond. Thank you very much, Mr. Harris.

Ms. McLaurin.

STATEMENT OF BRIDGET J. C. McLAURIN, DATA MANAGE-
MENT SPECIALIST, EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES,
INC. (ETS), WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. McLaurin. Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for

the opportunity to make some comments before this Committee on
the HUBZone bill. My name is Bridget McLaurin, a resident of

Edgewood Terrace which is where e. villages data servicing site,

called ETS, is located. I have lived at Edgewood for 6 years and
have one child.

I am pleased to be here for two reasons. One, to represent my
co-workers at ETS; and two, to make a brief statement describing

my job at ETS and how e. villages and the ETS partnership have
made a difference in my life.

My specialty is desktop mapping, which involves plotting data to

various geographical areas. It is my job to install and use commer-
cial software to develop maps for our clients. Due to increasing in-

terest by our clients in mapping statistical data, I need to continue

to enhance my knowledge of the software technology. Last week, I

attended a 2-day training seminar for a specialized software pro-

gram called Mapinfo, which we use to provide graphical represen-

tation of various types of statistical data, and next week I will con-

tinue my training by attending an advanced seminar on the soft-

ware.
If you look to your right, the map displayed on the monitor, a

copy of which is also attached to my written testimony, is an exam-
ple of the type of work I do. The map on the monitor can be located

on the Internet Website called FHA Loan Sale Information Center.

In this District of Columbia community map, the client wanted to

illustrate the Department of Housing and Urban Development's in-

vestment of resources. The map pinpoints and symbolically identi-

fies the location of Federal Housing Administration properties. The
legend provides a key to the types and number of properties in

each category. For example, the yellow triangles represent single

family properties owned by HUD.
The difference that e. villages and the ETS partnership have

made in my life is the opportunity to be a part of an employee-
owned business in my own community. "God bless the child that
has its own." And, of course, I now also have the opportunity to

build a better future for me and my son. I am able to gain and
apply a greater knowledge of information technology. This knowl-
edge provides greater employment opportunities and earning po-

tential for me.
Now I would like to introduce another of our ETS colleagues, Ms.

Wanda Riddick.
[Attachments to the statement of Ms. McLaurin follow:]
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Chairman BOND. Thank you very much, Ms. McLaurin.
Ms. Riddick.

STATEMENT OF WANDA RIDDICK, DATA MANAGEMENT SPE-
CIALIST, EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC. (ETS),

WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. Riddick. Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the
opportunity to address this Committee on the HUBZone bill and
share with you some of my experiences. My name is Wanda
Riddick, a resident of Edgewood Terrace which is the location of

ETS, an e. villages data servicing site. I have lived at Edgewood for

8 years and have three children.

When I entered the training phase of the project, I was working
in food service and had no experience with computers or other in-

formation technology services. Upon completion of the training in

August 1995, I was employed by ETS as a full-time data manage-
ment specialist. My current position and work assignments require

me to continue to learn and pursue training opportunities to in-

crease my skills in information technology.

As a result of my training and present position, I have gained
tremendous experience in data base management, spreadsheets,
charts, and graphs. Although 6 months ago I had no computer ex-

perience, I am pleased to say I now routinely work with confidence

and pride on client task orders.

Mr. Chairman, words cannot express how much I appreciate the
opportunities that this project has provided me. The difference that

e. villages and the ETS partnership have made in my life is easily

evidenced by the fact that I am now employed full-time in a high
technology field, I earn more than twice the minimum wage in this

country, and I have a strong desire to continue to learn about infor-

mation technology. Like many others in this country, I can now
dream about 1 day moving to a larger apartment and, perhaps,
buying a home.
From what I understand about the HUBZone bill, it would pro-

vide greater access to contracts from the Federal Government and
the large companies that do work for the Government. In looking
to the future, I see an opportunity for promotion within ETS and
e.villages as our business grows due to the HUBZone legislation.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I do appreciate the efforts of your Com-
mittee to help solve the problems in the inner cities of this country.
We at e.villages are encouraged that the Congress is trying to find

some way to get work for us to do, and to enhance our standard
of living. The most important thing for me to say today is that now
I can provide a better life for my children. Thank you for giving us
an opportunity to present testimony in support of this bill.

In closing, I would like to leave with you some brochures and
business cards. The business cards were
Chairman Bond. That is the right attitude.

Ms. Riddick. The business cards were done by our graphic de-
signer, Jacques Johnson, who is also an ETS employee. Thank you.
Chairman Bond. We will be very happy. Senator Wellstone and

I will be very happy to have the cards. We will also make those
a part of the record. Thank you very much, Ms. Riddick. Does that
complete your testimony?

24-498 - 96 - 2
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Ms. RiDDiCK. Yes.
[Attachments to the statement of Ms. Riddick follow:]

BUSINESS CARDS OF THE EMPLOYEES OF ETS, INC.
SUBMITTED BY MS. WANDA RIDDICK

Mary Exum

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC
Data Management Specialists

Sirletha Gaither

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Management Specialists

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax; (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035544S'nicimail.com

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax; (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035520^mcimail.com

^^
Marvin Harris

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Managanent Specialists

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax; (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035551iS'mcimail.com

Jacques Johnson

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Management Specialists

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street. N
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax: (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035542#mcimail,com

Barbette McGhee

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Management Specialists

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone (202) 832-7924

Fax; (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035546(»mcimail,com

R Bridget McLaurin

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Management Specialists

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax: (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035545s>mciraail.com

Wanda Riddick

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Management Specialists

Suite 126

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax, (202) 832-2874

Internet; 2035548siincimail.coni

Lisa Thomas

EDGEWOOD TECHNOLOGY SERVICES, INC

Data Management Specialists

611 Edgewood Street, NE
Washington, DC 20017

Telephone; (202) 832-7924

Fax; (202) 832-2874

Internet 2035547ia'mciinail.com
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Chairman Bond. I want to thank all of you. This is really an ex-

citing concept. We are very pleased to hear about it, and also to

hear how it impacts HUBZones. I have a number of questions, but

I would like to turn now to my colleague, a very active participant

in the work of this small committee—Small Business Committee.

Small committee today, but big ambitions, lots of things to do. It

is my pleasure to call on Senator Wellstone for opening comments.

OPENING STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE PAUL
WELLSTONE, A UNITED STATES SENATOR FROM MINNESOTA

Senator Wellstone. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very

brief.

First of all to the panelists, I much appreciate your work. The
chair here has really done a masterful job of moving through legis-

lation on a bipartisan basis. Mr. Chairman, what you did on Reg
Flexibility, I wish would be a model for how we proceed.

Chairman Bond. I do, too.

Senator Wellstone. Then he said, but.

[Laughter.]
Senator Wellstone. Just a couple things. The focus on economi-

cally distressed urban or rural areas makes all the sense in the

world. I am convinced, Mr. Chairman, and panelists, your testi-

mony really inspires me, that we ought to be focusing on the three

E's—I was a teacher—education. The second E is empowerment,
where people know they can make positive things happen in the

community. And the third is entrepreneurship. I can just tell you,

in Minnesota that is very much the mood piece. Both of us also

come from States with significantly rural communities, both urban
and rural communities.

I like the idea of targeting preferences to distressed areas, Mr.
Chairman. The one thing that I would hope is that in our Federal

procurement policies, as we try to do that, that we do not end up
displacing current efforts to assist minority-owned businesses. I

think that is going to be the kind of question that we are going to

have to work through together as to how we make sure that we
move forward with this idea, with this concept, and at the same
time not end up being in competition with the 8(a) program. I very

much would like to see these programs kind of interrelated and
work well together. That to me would be the issue that will be our
responsibility as legislators to work through.
Thank you, panelists, and also for all the rest of you that were

here today. You light a candle for other people. It is just that sim-

ple. People are yearning for concrete models of success. That is

what we need to do, is light these candles around this country, be-

cause there is all sorts of talent all across America, including in a
lot of the communities where people are really hurting economi-
cally. I just think that if our young people can see the opportunities

and they can know that they can go to school and they can then
become a part of a business, and they can be a part of it and it

is locally-owned, and it is right there in the community, that is

what we ought to be doing.

Thank you.
Chairman Bond. Thank you very much. Senator Wellstone.
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Just to begin, Ms. McLaurin, you talked about how you have
gained all these skills in desktop publishing. Did you have any
training prior to Edgewood Technology in this field? Where did you
learn all these skills, and how long did it take you to learn them?
Ms. McLaurin. With the desktop publishing, we had someone

come in and they really did not know how to work that particular
software. So myself and another colleague sat down and we—from
the basic training that we were taught through the training pro-

gram—we sat down and dug into the book and started just from
scratch.

Chairman Bond. So you really taught yourself.

Ms. McLaurin. Learned on my own, yes.

Chairman Bond. That is exciting. As one who sits down in front

of a computer and has sweat break out on the brow and the hands
shake, if you can figure how to work it—fortunately, I have a 15-

year-old son. Some of these kids can walk in and do it. I just get

tight all over.

Ms. Riddick, you said you had training beginning in August 1995
to bring you up to speed in data base management, spreadsheets.
Had you had any previous experience or training in this field?

Ms. Riddick. No, before I started taking the training class my
field was only in food service. The only thing I was interested in

was cooking until this opportunity came about and I decided to

switch careers and go with the computers.
Chairman Bond. The nice thing about cooking, it is something

that is going to be useful no matter what your skills are. I admire
that.

Let me turn back to Ms. Fitts. You suggested we make this 35
percent more flexible. Obviously, you all have—is it just about 100
percent—almost 100 percent employees are HUBZone residents, ei-

ther this HUBZone or others? Is that a fair statement?
Ms. FiTTS. That is correct.

Chairman Bond. One of the problems, one of the criticisms, and
Senator Wellstone mentioned 8(a), one of the problems we had is

sometimes there are not enough people in a target community, tar-

get population who are employed in that program. We would like

to make sure that we have the maximum involvement of people
who actually reside in the HUBZones. Would you explain for me
how you would make it more flexible? What is your suggestion?
Ms. FiTTS. What we had suggested was that you provide flexibil-

ity by reducing or subtracting from the total size of the company
additional employees in the HUBZones. Just as background, we see

a very large market for employees in these markets and have no
problem, and anticipate in fact to meet a percentage that is much
higher than 35 percent. So from our standpoint, the more we hire

within the communities, if that can be subtracted from the cap, the
more incentive there is for us to reach much higher percentages
than the 35 percent. At the same time, we understand that that
number may not work for everyone.
Chairman Bond. Can you explain to me what you mean by—you

want to subtract them from the cap?
Ms. FiTTS. Yes, e. villages believes that there is a substantial

work force in the communities you are targeting and that reaching,
for us, a 35 percent cap is no problem. I want to stress, it is be-
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cause we have a business where continual training in or near the

home and residents who need to work near their homes and fami-

nes is kind of our target market. So what we are saying is, to the

extent that you can encourage companies to not only meet but ex-

ceed the 35 percent by reducing the total amount of what defines

the size of an eligible company, you can encourage companies like

ours to continue to hire more people and above that 35 percent tar-

get.

Chairman Bond. In other words, if you start out with 20 employ-

ees, under this bill you would have to have seven employees who
are HUBZone residents. You also said that you thought the stand-

ard should be 500 employees. Now are you saying that if you grow,

if Edgewood Technology Services grows to 600 and you have 300
of those from a HUBZone area, you would still qualify because

Ms. FiTTS. We would still qualify.

Chairman Bond. So you are saying, take the HUBZone residents

off of the 500, subtract them from the cap or exclude from the cap

on the size of the business?

Ms. FiTTS. Right. That would be a very powerful incentive to con-

tinue to hire just in those communities.
Chairman BOND. You do not think 500 is high enough? In other

words, you are—how many do you have employed now?
Ms. FiTTS. Senator Bond, to be perfectly honest, e. villages would

love to see every person in every HUBZone area employed in the

next 3 years. So anything we can do to encourage maximum em-
ployment, we want to do it.

Chairman BOND. How many employees do you have now?
Ms. FiTTS. Right now we have eight full-time and five part-time.

What we are doing is, we have an additional training class that is

working part-time that we hope to phase into full-time work.

Chairman BOND. We may run into some problems with raising

the cap. But you would say 500 employees would be eligible. Would
that include a very high revenue company which would exceed the

current small business size standards?
Ms. FiTTS. Senator, actually what I would like to do is, if I could,

submit a written answer to what is an excellent question for the

record. Only because the definition of caps gets so complicated that

I would prefer to submit it for the record.

Chairman BOND. We would welcome that because that is some-
thing we have to deal with. We have to stay in the small business
size. I have the feeling when you pass 400 employees and start

heading to 500 we will be more than happy to work with you to

find a way to make sure that you continue to qualify. I would wel-

come your suggestions on that.

[In further response, Ms. Fitts submitted the following:]

1. Size Standard

The central purpose of the HUBZone legislation is to increase employment in

inner-cities and rural America. To achieve that goal, we believe the Committee
should set through legislation specific size standards for participation in the

HUBZone program.
Generally, SBA size standards are based on a company's 4-digit Standard Indus-

trial Code (SIC). However, there are ample precedents for specific non-SIC based
size standards for SBA programs where anotner size standard is more appropriate

to the goals of that program.
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For example, there are specific employee size standards for the following SBA pro-

grams, which do not use 4-digit SIC criteria:

• Small Business Innovative Research (SBIR) Program (not more than 500 em-
ployees)

• Sales of Government-owned petroleum to small businesses (not more than 1500
employees)

Just as SBA has realized in these programs that special size standards are more
appropriate, we strongly urge this Committee to set through legislation a size stand-

ard which is more appropriate for the HUBZone Program, given its legislative goals.

The requirement that 35 percent of a company's workforce must be residents of

the HUBZone for the company to be eligible to participate in the HUBZone Program
is very important, e. villages also believes that there should be an incentive for com-
panies to surpass the 35 percent limit.

We propose that the Committee set legislatively a head-count size standard for

all HUcZone small businesses and that it be a graduated standard as follows:

Percentage of HUBZone Residents
Em'ployee's

35 percent 500

35 percent up to 50 percent 750

50 percent up to 65 percent 1000

65 percent and greater 1500

The Committee, through the HUBZone Legislation, should also encourage all

HUBZone small businesses to further empower their workers by allowing them to

participate in the ownership of the company, as we have at e. villages. One way to

achieve this would be to exempt employee owners from the employee head count.

Chairman Bond. Mr. Harris, I was very impressed. You talked
about the attitude of the workers. The Washington Post article sug-

gested that hiring workers from a HUBZone area would cause
problems for the business locating in those areas. I do not know if

you saw that article. Do you have any feelings about whether that

would cause problems?
Mr. Harris. I do not perceive any problems in that area. I have

worked with these individuals for 6 months. I do not know where
people feel that there is a difference. The primary difference be-

tween individuals in these neighborhoods are the fact that they are
not as well-educated as individuals in other neighborhoods, and
they have not been given the opportunity to excel. Once it is given
to them, you will see the difference.

Chairman Bond. If you start getting Government contracts and
had to expand the work force rapidly, do you think that you have
an adequate pool of workers or potential workers to draw from
right in the areas you are located, or are you going to have to go
outside? Obviously, you have some wonderful workers who are here
already, some who are testifying with you. Do you see any limits

to the availability of workers in this pool?

Mr. Harris. From my association with the current employees at

ETS, the one thing that we have in e.villages that is unique is a
training component. These individuals know other people in the
neighborhood who are now willing to try to get into this type of

business and willing to learn. With the e.villages, the training com-
ponent, we will be able to immediately begin to develop a work
force based on the requirements of the contract. The timing and
also the intensity of the training would be based on those contract

requirements, and we can do it.

Chairman Bond. Let me ask both Ms. McLaurin and Ms.
Riddick. You have got a good job. You are getting, so to speak, a
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piece of the action. You are becoming an owner of the business. If

business started expanding and you had to bring in, they needed
additional workers and these workers were going to affect the prof-

itabihty of the business that you are in and in which you are get-

ting an ownership role, how many people do you know personally

do you think could go through the training program that you would
be willing to count on to take the responsibility to continue to im-

prove your economic stake in Edgewood Technology Services? Do
you see a large pool of people that you would have confidence in

bringing them into the training program?
Ms. McLaurin. Yes, I would. I could say right offhand I know

at least 10 individuals in the section I am in that I know person-

ally, and I have other associates that live in other inner-city areas

that are dying and want to know why no one has come into their

area to have the same opportunities. Even some of the surrounding
areas that are not part or Edgewood are a little upset because they

are not part of Edgewood. We hope that we can eventually expand,

through the HUBZone bill that they will be able to participate, be-

cause a lot of people—I mean, it is the best thing that ever hap-

pened to me because I am right there with my kid and—I cannot
describe it.

Chairman Bond. Ms. Riddick.

Ms. Riddick. I can say offhand I know about five or six people

who I would say would work well with me personally and doing the

work. I think because they know how I am as far as working, to

make sure the work is done. They know I will stay on top of them.

So, yes, we will get the work done.

Chairman Bond. That is the important thing, because if you are

bringing in people your economic future and your opportunity is

going to depend upon this. So you would have confidence that you
could recruit additional people based on your own knowledge.
You have mentioned, Ms. McLaurin, you talked about some

changes in the attitude of people who want to get in. What kind
of changes have you seen in the community? What kind of impact
has ETS had in the community in which you live?

Ms. McLaurin. In the community in which we live, by being a
lot of young mixed with elderly and then teenagers, it has shown
a big difference. The people's attitudes are better because they see

a change coming, a better change. The younger people want a part

of it also. They see it as a future; "Wow, I do not have to really

go that far any more and search as hard because we have opportu-

nities sitting right here." They just want to know how long it will

last. But in order for it to last we have to make it work, and it is

working.
We have a lot of people that are very interested in it. And they

feel better about their community to say—like if I have an appoint-

ment at Hamilton, when I get in the taxicab and I tell him I want
a receipt, he is looking at me because we are coming back into the

Terrace. He is looking at me like, what does she want a receipt for?

They will say it in a way, in a tone that you know that they are

inquiring about why does she need a receipt. And I will say, we
have a business here, and I will give them my business card and
they are so shocked. They are like, you have a business in this

apartment building? Yes, we have a business. I explain to them



22

what type of work we do and they are amazed. When did this

start? They want to know and how can they become a part of it.

Chairman Bond. Those business cards are important. Ms.
Riddick, how about

[Laughter.]
Chairman Bond. Who knows, they may have somebody in the

cab next week saying they have a need for these services. That is

good; hand them out. I hand out business cards all the time trying

to bring business to the State of Missouri and it works. You keep
asking and you find somebody and it will click.

Ms. Riddick.

Ms. Riddick. Ask your question again.

Chairman Bond. I was just wondering what kind of changes you
have noticed in the community. Ms. McLaurin talked about some
of the attitude changes. Anything that you have noticed as a result

of the success of ETS?
Ms. Riddick. Yes. A lot of the changes come from a lot of the

people who want to work but find it hard to get a job or any kind
of training. They see it is working with us over at ETS so they are

always asking, when can they sign up, when is the next training

class, because they are seeing now it is a 9 o'clock to 5 o'clock job.

It is more income. It will get them out of the house, get them off

the system, save taxpayers' money. They see it is making a big dif-

ference.

It is a big difference in Edgewood altogether from being there for

the years I have been there. It is a big change, believe me. So I

think having this program, whether it is in Edgewood or it is in

Anacostia, Baltimore, or L.A., it will do good for a lot of people.

Chairman Bond. You said that you are starting to look for a
larger apartment or a home. Where would you be looking?

Ms. Riddick. I would stay in the area.

Chairman Bond. How about you, Ms. McLaurin, are you going

to stay in the area?
Ms. McLaurin. I would love to stay in that area, in a house

though.
Chairman Bond. That is good. Let me say that this is a very ex-

citing story. I am very pleased that we had an opportunity here in

the Small Business Committee to hear this story. All of the infor-

mation, particularly the business cards will be made a part of the

record. If you have extras, we will have a packet for all the mem-
bers of the Committee. We will leave the record open for further

comments. There may be questions. Ms. Fitts, we will look forward
to working with you on the limits.

Senator Nunn, would you like to—we just had a very exciting

story about a tremendously successful business that is making a
data processing business work in the community where HUBZone
is targeted. Would you like to make a statement or

Senator Nunn. I do not want to hold you up. Mr. Chairman, I

read this testimony and I find it very impressive. I followed what
the witnesses have said, at least in their formal statement, and I

heard some of the questions in the back. I will not detain them fur-

ther. I am going to have to be in and out because of an Armed
Services hearing. But it sounds like an exciting program.
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Chairman BOND. It is a very exciting program, and we will keep

the record open. Did you have something that you wanted to add,

Ms. Fitts?

Ms. Fitts. No, just thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for all your

work and for the Committee's work. Thank you very much, we ap-

preciate it.

Chairman BOND. Best of success. As Senator Wellstone said, you

are a real beacon of hope for a lot of people. We hope that that bea-

con not only shines brighter but continues to expand and is rep-

licated many times over. Thank you very much for your testimony

today and very best wishes for your continued success. Thank you

so much.
For the second panel we have, as I stated earlier, Mr. Raj Barr-

Kumar. We are very pleased to have him join us, both individually

and as president-elect of the American Institute of Architects and
the president of his own architect-engineering firm. Good morning,

sir.

STATEMENT OF RAJ BARR-KUMAR, PRESIDENT-ELECT, AMER-
ICAN INSTITUTE OF ARCHITECTS, WASHINGTON, D.C., AND
PRESIDENT, BARR-KUMAR ARCHITECTS ENGINEERS, WASH-
INGTON, D.C., ACCOMPANIED BY AL EISENBERG, DIRECTOR,
FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE AFFAIRS, AMERICAN INSTITUTE OF
ARCHITECTS
Mr. Barr-Kumar. Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee,

good morning. My name is Raj Barr-Kumar, and with me I have
our director of Federal legislative affairs at the AIA, Al Eisenberg.

I am the volunteer and he is the paid worker, so you see how that

one works. I am very pleased to be here. I am a former resident

of Kansas at the time when you were Governor of Missouri and
worked in Kansas City. So I had the benefits of your good steward-

ship.

Chairman Bond. We are a little jealous. We have some good
Kansas friends associated with the Committee and they were point-

ing out that they are still in the NCAA. But we are very broad-

minded about Kansas now that the Big Eight season is over.

Mr. Barr-Kumar. It is an honor to be here today. The American
Institute of Architects represents 58,000 members who are archi-

tects in the United States. Architects are interested in this subject

because we are in the business of designing places for people. We
are interested in livable communities. This is our business. You
will be interested to know that about 80 percent of the architec-

tural practices are small businesses, so we have a very big stake

in what small businesses can achieve in livable communities.
We are pleased that you have asked us to be here today and we

appreciate the opportunity to establish the fact that the critical

link because small business and improving and developing econom-
ics and revitalizing depressed local economies is something that is

very close to our heart. My testimony offers insight into the plight

of inner cities especially and indicates a number of priorities that

should underlie the efforts to address their problems and focuses

on two promising legislative measures.
Many economic indicators today describe a thriving economy. But

prosperity is not evenly spread, as you know. Much of today's
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growth and recovery is occurring in edge cities while most of Amer-
ica's cities continue to suffer. In 1959, 21 percent of the Nation's

poor resided in inner cities. In 1991, that figure was 43 percent.

The jobless rate for black males without a high school diploma
ranges from 52 percent in Southern cities to 63 percent in Mid-
western cities and in poverty ghettos is as high as 80 percent.

It was very invigorating to listen to the previous testimony, to

know that this can be turned around. We must turn it around. Ne-
glect and indifference cannot turn the situation around. We must
bring hope, income, and^jobs to inner cities and distressed rural

areas.

Many solutions lie outside the Washington area and reside in the

hands of local and State officials. There is yet a meaningful role,

a Federal role involved in correcting lost productivity and wages,
deteriorating environments, diminished hopes, and lives cut short

by violence. But the Federal role must not be paternalistic or dic-

tatorial. Instead we feel that the Government must open doors to

new ideas at the local level, facilitate partnerships between public,

private, and institutions, and offer various combinations of assist-

ance. One size does not fit all.

The AIA believes that no one road to economic health will set the

tone, but that there are a set of guidelines and principles. Public

participation, local leadership, coordination of efforts and resources,

strategic long range planning, flexibility, recognition of physical

and social environments, establishment of public and private part-

nerships, and attention to regional impacts.

There are a number of urban examples and successes that are

documented in my written testimony. One such tool that we can
use legislatively we feel is the Community Revitalization Tax
Credit Act, S. 743 which Senator Hutchison and AIA presented to

this Committee last year. It is a companion and complements the

HUBZone Act of 1996 which you have put forward.

The CRTC has several purposes: to encourage business reinvest-

ment in distressed areas, to improve the physical environment of

the target neighborhood, to create both construction and permanent
jobs, and to generate new t£ix revenues. The CRTC would accom-
plish this through two tax credit options, $1.5 billion in credits allo-

cated over a 5-year period. Businesses would be eligible for the

credits in federally designated State and local Government areas

designated for revitalization.

Because the CRTC program is administered at the State level it

allows for great flexibility. Additionally, since it operates through
the tax code it functions with a minimum of bureaucracy. S. 743
enjoys a bipartisan co-sponsorship of 14 senators, and its compan-
ion bill in the House, H.R. 2138 now has 40 co-sponsors. We would
be delighted for this Committee to express its support of S. 743 to

the Senate Finance Committee.
The AIA also supports S. 1574 which augments the CRTC legis-

lation. The HUBZone program would target Federal contracts to

small businesses that locate, expand, and rehabilitate in eligible

distressed communities or neighborhoods. The strength of this

measure is its community activity, the use of resources that are al-

ready available through the Federal contracting process bringing

economic activity to areas that sorely need it.
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Mr. Chairman, the AIA believes the effectiveness of your bill

would be furthered strengthened to the extent that its benefits ac-

crue in areas formally designated for revitalization by State and
local governments. This would allow the HUBZone proposal to

work in tandem with other programs, addressing problems together
rather than piecemeal.
The AIA supports the goal of employing local residents in

HUBZones. After all, if you get some preferential treatment you
should give something back. We would, however, offer two sugges-
tions. First, you should consider amending the requirement that 35
percent of the employees be residents of HUBZones and replacing
it with a requirement that qualified small businesses employ one
resident of a HUBZone for every three employees, avoiding arith-

metic anomalies. People do not come in fragments of a number.
Second, the legislation should address concerns about inner-city

businesses and that reluctance that was highlighted in the Wash-
ington Post article about hiring local residents because of experi-
ence or perceptions about problems with work skills and reliability.

We feel that localities should specify job training and education
programs to the HUBZones to supplement the program that you
have advised.
The AIA appreciates your longstanding commitment to the free

enterprise system as the essential building block of better commu-
nities. We stand ready to work with you in support of this goal.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Barr-Kumar follows:]
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Statement of

Raj Barr-Kumar, FAIA, RIBA

on behalf of

The American Institute of Architects

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am Raj Barr-Kumar, FAIA, RIBA, President-

elect of The American Institute of Architects, on whose behalf I appear today. The AIA is the

national professional society of 57,000 members representing America's architects. This year, the

AIA celebrates its L19th anniversary.

We appreciate your request to appear before you today, and we applaud your long-term

commitment to creative strategies to improve the economic life of America's distressed

communities. The Small Business Committee has properly focused its attention on the critical

link between the promotion of small business and the revitalization of declining local economies.

There can be no revitalization without business investment.

My testimony offers insights to the plight of inner cities, indicates a number of principles that

should underlie efforts to address their problems, and focuses on two promising legislative

measures that the AIA believes can make a difference. The first proposal is S. 743, the

Commercial Revitalization Tax Credit Act, introduced by Senator Kay Bailey Hutchison, which

would provide businesses with two optional tax incentives for constructing, rehabilitating, or

expanding their premises in designated revitalization areas. The second is your bill, S. 1547, the

HUBZone Act of 1996, which would encourage small businesses to invest in distressed urban or

rural areas by targeting federal contracts to such businesses.

Many economic indicators today describe a nation enjoying full employment, low inflation, and

steady growth. Yet even in the best of economic times, prosperity spreads its benefits unevenly.

It is important to keep in mind that much of this growth and recovery is occurring in suburban

areas or "edge" cities. Most of America's cities continue to suffer, and millions of Americans and

thousands of urban neighborhoods remain trapped in a downward spiral of deteriorating economic

and social environments.

The statistics reveal alarming conditions, particularly in the inner city. In 1959, 21 percent of the

nation's poor resided in central cities. In 1991, that figure was 43 percent. Among the nation's

largest 100 central cities, the number of extreme poverty census tracts-those with more than 40

percent of the population living in poverty--increased from 3,340 to 5,596 between 1970 and 1990.

In those communities, over the same period of time, the percentage of households receiving

public assistance rose from 7.5 percent to 11 percent.

During the 1980's, according to John D. Kasarda in his study of "Industrial Restructuring and the

Changing Location of Jobs," "the central counties of the Frostbelt's 28 largest metropolitan areas

lost nearly 1 million manufacturing jobs and over $28 billion manufacturing worker earnings."

Most blue-collar jobs have moved to the suburbs, despite the fact that the correlating workforce

still resides primarily in cities, and can't reasonably get to the jobs. The jobless rate for black

males without a high school diploma ranges from 52 percent in southern cities to 63 percent in

midwestern cities, and in poverty ghettos, the figure is 80 percent. These figures are

unacceptable.

Business headquarters are closing down in the city and re-opening in small towns. The ten fastest

growing U.S. companies in 1990 all had opened headquarters in communities of less than 54,000

people. Six of them located in communities of less than 10,000, and one, P.C. Connections, Inc.,

a software and peripherals company, went to Marlow, New Hampshire, population 650.
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Neglect and indifference cannot turn this situation around. As Congress and the public recognize

that the solutions lie outside of Washington at the local level, there still exists a meaningful

federal role to play in the future of these places, as they do not suffer in isolation. Their

problems create enormous dollar and human costs that extend beyond their borders and

ultimately affect us all--lost productivity and wages, deteriorating, unwholesome environments,

diminished hopes, and lives cut short by violence.

True, long-term national prosperity rests on this nation's ability to help economically troubled

communities find their own way back to self-sufficiency. But it is important to underscore that a

federal role must not be paternalistic or assume that a single-size program will fit all. Federal

involvement must not mean isolated, disconnected policies and programs. It must not feature a

top-down approach that dictates rather than facilitates. Instead, government must open doors to

new ideas and new energy at the local level. The federal role must encourage new partnerships

among public, private and institutional interests, and offer varying combinations of direct financial

assistance, tax incentives, regulatory flexibility, technical assistance, and local empowerment.

The AIA has long-believed that, while there is no one road to economic health, there is a set of

principles that provides guideposts along any of the paths taken. These principles include:

Public participation . Public participation is the balance wheel of any revitalization effort. When
people are involved in identifying and solving their own problems, they have a greater stake in the

outcome, and the result is more satisfying and enduring. As federal responsibilities devolve to the

local level, the participation of the public in governing responsibilities also increases

accountability.

Development of local leadership. The public's participation is made more effective when local

government provides technical assistance to help local leaders actively engage in the process of

revitalization. Where local leadership is lacking and residents take no interest in the betterment

of their neighborhood, revitalization cannot succeed.

Coordination of efforts and resources. Coordination of resources and efforts is important because

the problems of our distressed inner cities are complex. They did not spring up over night, but

developed over time, layer upon layer, and will require a variety of interrelated activities to peel

back those layers to reveal and engage each community's unique assets.

Strategic long-range planning, implemented in realistic segments . Revitalization depends upon

visions of the future, strategies to achieve those visions, and realistic, step-by-step implementation

of those strategies. Progress is difficult to achieve and impossible to measure without a plan of

action, and a plan that cannot be implemented produces no progress at all.

Flexible solutions. No two communities are exactly alike, and neither are their problems or

needs. It follows that scilutions must be tailored to the unique conditions, resources, and goals of

each place. Cookie-cutter approaches diminish creativity, ingenuity, and flexibility, and succeed

only by coincidence.
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Recognition of the relationship between place-based and people-based strategies. The needs of

the physical setting-housing construction, beautification, infrastructure improvement,
community facilities, and business expansion and rehabilitation-must be dealt with at the same
time that a community's human needs-public safety, jobs, family stability, opportunity-are

addressed.

Establishment of public/private partnerships . The problems of urban decay do not belong entirely

to government. The affected neighborhoods, businesses, and residents have responsibilities, too.

They also have resources and ideas that go far beyond those of any government. The best

solutions result when diverse parties bring their individual strengths to the enterprise. In urban
revitalization, partnerships among the different levels of government and between government
and the private sector will result in shared goals and resources, ultimately leading to more
cohesive, lasting results.

Attention to impacts at the regional level . The effects of inner city or neighborhood problems
can have region-wide implications. For example, the flight of businesses from the inner city often

creates substantial gaps between the location of jobs and the supply of workers and housing they

can afford. Because of the increasing interdependence of communities and neighborhoods across

jurisdictional boundaries, consideration of regional responses to urban problems will become more
important.

When government accepts these principles and encourages them to work, effective results occur.

In that acceptance lies the difference between shuffling papers and taking action, between finding

new ways to say "no" and promoting innovative home-grown solutions.

We can point to a number of urban successes that embody these principles in varying number and
combinations. In some cases, the successes were small-scale, but even small steps can make a big

difference. In other cases, the problem was attacked on a wide front.

In Chattanooga, Tennessee, over 1,700 citizens participated in a series of community meetings

that led to a first round of agreements on projects and goals-a game plan for change that

included some 223 programs. Citizens raised $500,000 to start a Family Violence Shelter. A
coalition of residents raised donations for a $6 million renovation of the historic Tivoli Theater.

An aging bridge became the foundation for revitalizing the downtown riverfront. And the

Tennessee Aquarium topped off the intersection of Chattanooga's main street and the riverfront.

Additionally, Chattanooga has embarked on a grand scale to improve every substandard dwelling

in the community.

By focusing on a downtown redevelopment strategy, Delray Beach, Florida, began an aggressive

program to revitalize the city's physical facilities and economic development. Beginning with its

main street, Atlantic Avenue, which connects Interstate 95 with the Atlantic Ocean, the city's

Community Redevelopment Agency recruited businesses, supported business training, improved

storefronts, and made significant street and public space improvements. A $20 million bond
provided resources that over a ten year period, through coherent management and citizen

involvement, secured a permanent site in a downtown location for an international photography

school and museum, an international tennis center, a revitalized art-deco style hotel, and
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numerous other improvements that have dramatically increased tourist trade, brought an

international audience to downtown, and produced an astounding decrease in the avenue's overall

vacancy rale--from approximately 40 percent to less than 6 percent.

In Louisville, Kentucky, the 100-year-old Russell neighborhood contains 50 city blocks and about

10.000 residents. According to John Gilderbloom, director of Sustainable Urban Neighborhoods

and a professor at the University of Loui.sville, "one-third of the households were on some form

of public assistance, two-thirds of the families lived below the poverty line, one out of four

residents was without a job, and the average household income was $5,525." Crime, prostitution,

marginal businesses, and boarded up, vacant buildings characterized the environment. Through

the Louisville, Kentucky Partnership, businesses, residents, government, a local university, and the

public school system came together to undertake a wide-ranging, locally-developed strategy that

combined various resources, from federal housing and community development funds to private,

below-market bank loans. Attracting moderate-income families back into the area was a key part

of the strategy. The Russell experience has resulted in $20 million of new investment, in both

businesses and housing, and has turned this neighborhood around.

As we consider those communities that are successfully fighting their way back, and those that are

struggling yet falling farther behind, it is clear we must provide a wider array of tools that

localities and their citizens can employ. One such tool is Senator Hutchison's Community

Revitalization Tax Credit Act, which Senator Hutchison and the AIA presented to this

Committee last year. Another revitalization tool is the HUBZone program provided in your bill,

S. 1574, The HUBZone Act of 1996. These measures complement one another.

The CRTC has several purposes. First, it would encourage business reinvestment in distressed

areas. This reinvestment could take place through new construction, expansion, or rehabilitation

of the business premises. Second, it would improve the physical environment of the target

neighborhood or community. Third, it would create both construction and permanent jobs.

Fourth, it would generate new tax revenues from these areas, reducing the extent to which they

demand rather than contribute resources.

The CRTC would accomplish these purposes through two tax credit options available to business

owners. The credits would be either 20 percent of eligible expenses taken all at once, or carried

forward or backward against tax obligations, or 5 percent of eligible expenses per year for up to

ten years. Eligible expenses would include 100 percent of construction, expansion, or

rehabilitation costs, and 30 percent of the costs of site acquisition, demolition, or environmental

remediation, up to a total eligible cost limit of $10 million per project.

The program would use the allocation mechanism of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit

program, distributing $1.5 billion in credits to each state over a five-year period, according to a

population-based formula. These credits, in turn, would be awarded to worthy projects with a

strategic plan for the distressed area. Areas in which the credits would be available to businesses

are those that the federal, state, or local governments have specifically designated for

revitalization. As a state-run program, based on plans and programs developed at the local level,

the program features great flexibility. It would also function with a minimum of government

bureaucracy since it would operate through the tax code.
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S. 743 enjoys the bipartisan cosponsorship of 14 U.S. Senators, including members of this

Committee. The companion bill in the House, H.R. 21.38, now has 40 cosponsors. We would be

delighted for this Committee to express its support of S. 74.3 to the Senate Finance Committee.

The AJA also recognizes the value of S. 1574, and would like to comment on this worthwhile

initiative. Because the HUBZone program would target federal contracts to small businesses that

locate, expand, or rehabilitate in identified distressed communities or neighborhoods, it would

complement the CRTC. A particular strength of the measure would be its reliance on resources

already available through the federal contracting process. In addition, since the legislation

accomplishes its benefits principally through new criteria for ranking and awarding contracts, the

general structure of federal contracting to small businesses is not disturbed, only enhanced.

Some will argue that shifting contracts from one area to the next under S. 1574 is a zero-sum

game, in that it does not add value or wealth to the overall system. In fact, it is entirely

appropriate for the federal government to use its contracting authority to encourage business

investment in places where investment has lagged. By engaging in this enterprise, the federal

government would bring otherwise unavailable economic activity to areas that sorely need it. The
focus on distressed areas would add significant, tangible value to places that have fallen behind

others, not only spreading economic activity more evenly, but also reducing the drain on dollar

and human resources that economic distress creates.

S. 1574 is considered a stand-alone program. Yet, Mr. Chairman, you also acknowledge that it is

not the only answer to the problems of distressed urban and rural areas. The AIA believes the

effectiveness of your proposal would be strengthened to the extent that its benefits accrue in

areas formally designated as revitalization areas by state and local governments. Such a provision

would allow the HUBZone proposal to work in tandem with other programs and activities,

enhancing coordination and addressing the multiplicity of problems together, rather than

piecemeal.

The HUBZone proposal would require in most cases that a qualified small business must draw at

least 35 percent of its employees from among the residents of a HUBZone, although the business

would not have to draw such employees from the zone in which the business itself is located. The

AIA supports the goal of encouraging new investment in HUBZones, to directly benefit the

surrounding community through the employment of local residents. We would, however, offer

two suggestions to improve the chances that the provision succeeds.

First, you should consider amending the 35 percent requirement to eliminate the possibility of

arithmetic anomalies, replacing it with a requirement that a qualified small business employ one

resident of a HUBZone for every three employees. For example, if the business had anywhere

from 18 to 20 employees, six would be HUBZone residents. Only when the business reaches 21

employees must seven of them reside in a HUBZone.

Second, the legislation should address concerns about inner city businesses' reluctance to hire

local residents because of experience or perceptions about problems with work skills, social

interaction, reliability, and consistency. This issue was raised in an article that appeared in The

Washington Post on March 10, 1996. To improve the likelihood that HUBZone qualified small
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businesses will be able to find suitable workers from among neighborhood residents, the

legislation should specify that job training and education programs available to the locality be

targeted to areas designated as HUBZones. This provision will ensure that tools for building the

capacity of area residents are in place as businesses seek to draw qualified employees from the

local labor pool.

Mr. Chairman, the AIA appreciates your long-standing commitment to the free enterprise system

as the essential building block of better communities. We look forward to working with you in

support of this goal.
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Chairman BOND. Thank you very much, Mr. Barr. Your state-

ment, had I thought about it and worked on it long enough I might
have come up with a similar statement to express my views. But
I commend you and certainly appreciate your suggestions. I fully

understand the number of architectural firms that are small busi-

nesses. I have a nephew who after working for large architectural

firms is now trying to make it as a named partner on his own. If

he did not like to hunt and fish so much he might—never mind.
[Laughter.]
Chairman BOND. But I do appreciate the involvement of the

members of AIA as small businesses.

What impact, from your professional viewpoint, would bringing

companies like ETS that you just heard from and other companies,
have on the communities in low income, high unemployment areas

whether they be urban or rural areas of poverty? From a profes-

sional standpoint what do you see happening in the communities?
Mr. Barr-Kumar. Communities, in our experience tend to dete-

riorate and fall apart when there is no sense of ownership, sense

of belonging. When you have a job in an area and you have income
you have hopes—as you heard expressed previously—that one
might actually get to own a piece of the action. The rental property

can be kept maintained because you are not bouncing from Federal

check to Federal check but feel like you have earned your way
through. This tends to provide for better communities which are

well-maintained, which have a sense of hope and have great com-
munity planning working for them.
So we see that bringing the jobs in tends to arrest deterioration.

It tends to give a sense of optimism, and architects are in the busi-

ness of optimism. When people feel good they want to improve
their environment and we are there to help them. So we feel very

positive about this.

Chairman Bond. We have in Missouri, and I do not know when
you were in Kansas City, but we in Missouri have an enterprise

zone law I first recommended to the legislature. We passed it and
then I signed it into law in 1982 and we had to revise it in 1983.

In that instance we provided some State tax benefits and we did

have some successes. Obviously, we still have the problems so the

State tax was not quite enough incentive. How do you see the po-

tential Federal tax credits of S. 743 and the business set-asides of

S. 1574 operating?
Mr. Barr-Kumar. When it is a series of systems that are strate-

gically interlinked both at the Federal, State, and local levels, and
when you are working from a plan that is part of a larger effort,

I think you will see a greater success in implementing these. Yours
was a very commendable program and I think it made some in-

roads though it may not have had the impact that you perhaps
hoped for.

I am somewhat familiar with enterprise zones in Third World
countries which also operate on the same principle. It seems to me
that whatever one can do to provide opportunity is what we need
to do with this.

The important thing is, there are people already in these places.

What we are doing in identifying HUBZones and identifying areas

for enterprise, is giving them an opportunity to be involved. I think
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that the credible part of your program, which is the employment
factor of the local people, ties in very strongly to that.

Chairman Bond. So you think that there will not be a problem
for the businesses to find local residents who can be participating

members in the work force. You do not see that as a problem?
Mr. Barr-Kumar. I do not see that at all. It has become some-

what of a cliche, but a mind is a terrible thing to waste. As you
can see, even in architecture, if a firm has three people, you can
find one person from the local residency you can train; make an in-

tern and help send to school. That is what you have to do when
you are located in a location like that, especially when you are get-

ting preferential treatment from the Federal trough.

Chairman Bond. One out of four would be 25 percent. We had
suggested essentially one out of three or around 35 percent. We
want to get the employment percentage up so it ensures hiring

from the community, but not so high that you cannot have ade-

quate supervisory personnel, you cannot give it a start. I under-

stand what you mean, you do not hire a percentage of a person. Do
you think that one out of four is more realistic than one out of

three?

Mr. Barr-Kumar. I did not mean to say one out of four, if it

came out that way. I meant one in three.

Chairman Bond. All right, we will accept that. One of the rea-

sons that we attempted to establish some objective criteria, frankly,

the problems we ran into, we designated enterprise zones in Mis-

souri. We found there was tremendous pressure. If one enterprise

zone works then everybody else wants one. It is a question of prior-

ities. There is, let us be frank about it—I have been in the political

process long enough. If neighbors see jobs flourishing in an area

where contracts are being directed or business is being directed by
contract policy, procurement policy, or tax policy, the neighbors

want to get in on it as well.

I have seen some of that at the State level. Frankly, I have seen
some at the Federal level. Again, being honest about it, we are in

a political year and I can cite you some GAO Inspector General re-

ports that suggest that empowerment zones may occasionally be
tinged with where somebody might need to win votes.

To what extent do you think the tradeoff is worth it to get away
from an objective criteria and have a target developed by the politi-

cal leadership in the State or the local Government?
Mr. Barr-Kumar. The objective criteria is something that we

have to establish. We know that human beings will always try to

pervert that system and we have to resist that. I think that if it

is a success in one place and there are others clamoring for it, you
have already a tremendous example of your success. That is the
kind of thing that would be nice to see more of. But objective cri-

teria set out, and try to level the playing field.

Chairman BOND. We would hope that maybe we would have such
success in some of the HUBZones that after a while they would not
qualify as HUBZones. We would leave the businesses there, they
would be so successful. But we will worry about that problem when
we reach that. But the more immediate problem I see is dilution

or diminution of the incentive. As I think Ms. McLaurin and Ms.
Riddick pointed out, that their neighbors, people in adjacent areas
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want it. If those areas meet the objective criteria, that is one thing.

But if they have a httle less unemployment, a little higher wages,
and you start expanding that then you have lost the incentive to

bring the jobs where the problem is the greatest.

So we look forward to working with you. We are deeply appre-

ciative of the interest and support of the AIA. I have had the pleas-

ure to work with the AIA in quite a number of activities over the

years; everything from the Wainwright Building in St. Louis to a
number of other projects that we worked on. I would welcome any
other guidance you have on broader policies, any other thoughts
that you might have for this Committee or for the Senate on what
we are doing right or things that we may be doing in Congress that

are exacerbating the problems we have right now with the eco-

nomically distressed areas. Anything that you want to tell us that

we are doing wrong?
Mr. Barr-Kumar. What we will do, most likely, is think about

it a little and get it to you in writing, which might be the—rather

than my shooting it off the top of my head here.

Chairman Bond. It is a little easier when it is not in a public

hearing. If there are things that we are doing that we need to do
differently, we would welcome your comments. We also may have
some further comments for you. Mr. Barr, Mr. Eisenberg, we will

look forward to working with you. We very much appreciate your
input and hope that you will continue to work with us.

We will leave the record open. Again, my sincere thanks to you,

Mr. Barr, to the AIA, to Ms. Fitts and all the people of ETS. We
think this is a very exciting prospect and we look forward, with all

the members of the Committee, to working with you to develop a

workable model that really will bring some hope, some economic
opportunity, some jobs, and some well-being and a sense of commu-
nity in our distressed areas.

With that and with no further business, we will adjourn the

hearing. Thank you.
[Whereupon, at 11:39 a.m., the Committee was adjourned.]
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR BILL FRIST
BEFORE THE SMALL BUSINESS COMMITTEE

Hearing on S. 1574, the HUBZone Act of 1996

Thursday, March 21, 1996

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing today. This year, the

American people have expressed considerable anxiety about their job security, their

wages, and their ability to provide for their families. In distressed inner cities and

rural communities, this anxiety is magnified. They don't fear losing their job; they

fear they can't find one at all. They look around their neighborhood for the American

Dream and find only high unemployment, high crime, and high rates of secondary

school dropouts. But there is hope for these communities. Entrepreneurship is the

key to revitalization of the inner cities and rural counties.

The time has come to energize the entrepreneurial spirit in economically

distressed areas. Almost every small business owner who testifies before us here

echoes a similar theme: get the government off my back so I can build my business

and create jobs. We are beginning to create a more "small business-friendly

government." This week, we took a major step when the Senate passed S. 942, the

Small Business Regulatory Reform bill, by a unanimous vote — thanks to the

leadership of our Chairman. We must target these same policies and principles to our

impoverished communities.

As a cosponsor of S. 1252, the Enhanced Enterprise Zone Act, I have embraced

the enterprise zone concept to bring growth and opportunity to low-income areas.

This bill provides a comprehensive package of pro-growth incentives for distressed

communities including capital gains relief, increased expensing deductions for

equipment, regulatory relief, homeownership incentives, and even a pilot school

voucher project. I believe enterprise zones are one component of a much larger urban

and rural revitalization agenda. I am intrigued by Senator Bond's HUBZones idea

and look forward to working with him to develop this concept.

I close today by reminding my colleagues of a very simple principle: to break

the cycle of poverty in distressed communities, we need jobs. To create jobs, we

need to get small businesses into these communities. In my home state of Tennessee,

we desperately need entrepreneurs in areas as urban as Memphis and as rural as

Fentress County. I know if we work together, we can restore the American Dream

in these communities.
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Testimony of Technical and Management Services Corporation

to the U, S. Senate Committee on Small Business

on S. 1574, HBUZone Act of 1996

Technical and Management Services Corporation (TAMSCO) appreciates the opportunity

to provide the Committee with its views on S. 1574, the HUBZone Act of 1996. We
applaud the Committee Chairman and S. 1574 sponsor. Senator Christopher S. Bond, for

his long-term commitment to improve the economic life of America's distressed

communities.

TAMSCO, a small, disadvantaged business, is a developer, manufacturer and integrator

of automated information systems for a variety of custom applications, which include

world-wide air traffic control, integrated logistics support, electronics systems,

configuration management, systems engineering and telecommunications. We currently

employ 557 individuals, of which 48% are minorities, in all aspects of systems

integration from manufacturing to complex software development. TAMSCO's
operations are carried out in seventeen (17) separate locations within thirteen (13) states

and the District of Columbia, including centralized manufacturing operations in Poison,

Montana.

TAMSCO graduated from the SBA's Section 8(a) Program on September 18, 1993. Prior

to and since our graduation from the 8(a) Program in September 1993, TAMSCO has

remained an active participant and major financial contributor in minority business

coalitions and in the advocacy for minority and small business rights and equality. Our

contributions to the minority business community include active mentoring of small and

small and disadvantaged firms through developmental assistance and subcontracts,

support of Universities chartered to support minorities and through TAMSCO's
scholarship program.

TAMSCO's remarks focus on what, if any, effect S. 1574 will have on existing minority

and small businesses like TAMSCO and how these businesses may impact the HUBZone
Program. In addition, TAMSCO advocates minor changes to the legislation that might

provide an enhanced foundation upon which to fulfill S. 1574's underlying purpose of

creating new opportunities for growth through small business opportunities in distressed

urban and rural communities.

Section 2 (a) of S. 1574 characterizes the legislation qualifying term "small business

concern located in a historically underutilized business zone" as a small business whose

principal office is located in a HUBZone and whose workforce includes at least 35% of

employees from one or more HUBZones. To qualify under S. 1574, any existing small

business concern could move its headquarters into a HUBZone and meet that prong of the

bill's definition. (TAMSCO will not address the "owned and controlled" by a U. S. citizen

qualification.) Where existing businesses who might otherwise be eligible under S. 1574
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will have difficulty is with the 35% HUBZone workforce prerequisite. It is this prong of S.

1574's definition that TAMSCO would like to specifically address, using examples from its

own experience to more fully illustrate our concerns.

TAMSCO's current headquarters are in Calverton, Maryland. One of our existing facilities

is Poison, Montana which would qualify as "qualified nonmetropolitan county" under S.

1574, because of its location within the Flathead Indian Reservation, the tribal home of the

Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes. While such a move might be potentially

disruptive of TAMSCO's current organizational structure in terms of retention of all

existing senior management, such move could be more than counterbalanced by the benefits

of the HUBZone Program. However, even though TAMSCO's current employee

population is 48% minority, 35% of our employees do not reside in a HUBZone as

defined in S. 1574.

Like many Federal Government contractors, large or small, TAMSCO located its business

facilities where the customer was located or where the customer required the work to be

performed. The placement of facilities helped meet customer technical interface and cost

considerations and constraints. However, the areas where these facilities are located are not

likely to meet the requirements of S. 1574. In TAMSCO's case, these facility sites include

Dayton, Ohio, Ft. Monmouth, New Jersey, Orlando and Fort Walton Beach, Florida,

Aberdeen, Maryland and Warner Robins and Fort Gordon, Georgia. Many other existing

small businesses who are Federal Govemn.ent contractors mirror TAMSCO's facilities

profile.

You may ask why this facilities profile is meaningful or relevant. The employee population

consequence of the facilities profile will reflect current site locations since a majority of

employees are derived fi-om that locale. Therefore, for existing minority and small

businesses who are Federal Government contractors like TAMSCO, it is unlikely that the

second qualifying "prong" of S. 1574 will ever be met. However, in TAMSCO's opinion, it

is critical to the success of the HUBZone Program that these existing firms not be

overlooked and excluded.

Existing small and minority Federal Government contractors possess experience with the

procurement process intricacies, have successfully participated within it and are

knowledgeable in how to pursue and capture this market's business opportunities. In our

opinion, few newly qualifying HUBZone enterprises will have the crifical mass or the

experience and expertise to effectively pursue contracting opportunities under the

HUBZone Program. Further, Federal Government acquisition or contracting officials may
view HUBZone enterprises skeptically in terms of capability without such attributes.

We see opportunities for partnerships between existing small and minority Federal

Government contractors and HUBZone enterprises, as may have been anticipated under

Section 2(a) of the bill through subcontracting. These partnerships provide win-win
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scenarios for both parties. HUBZone enterprises potentially gain the benefits of mentoring

and infrastructure (marketing, proposal preparation, acquisition expertise, technical

expertise and training) from existing contractors, without to make having premature

infrastructure-building expenditures. Existing contractors can continue to participate in the

Federal Government marketplace at a time when set-aside programs and opportunities are

dwindling or being eliminated.

How could the HUBZone Program, envisioned by S.1574, better address some of these

issues while at the same time fulfilling its goal of revitalizing America's distressed

communities? TAMSCO offers the following ideas:

(1) S. 1574 is a stand-alone bill. It alone will not sufficiently address the problems of

distressed urban and rural areas without a business reinvestment component and resultant

tax credit options. A reinvestment component improves physical environment, creates jobs

and establishes a base for new tax revenues.

(2) The participation of existing minority and small business Federal Government

contractors under the HUBZone Program must be facilitated through an alternative

qualification to the 35% HUBZone workforce prerequisite. For example, this could be

accomplished through a contract-by-contract workforce requirement whereby the winning

contractor would be required to perform the contract utilizing a workforce at least 35% of

which are employees from one or more HUBZones. Compliance with this requirement

would be accomplished through standard certifications and representations contract

requirements.

(3) The hiring of HUBZone residents would be enhanced by the use ofjob training and

education program incentives for businesses. These types of incentives will improve the

likelihood that HUBZone enterprises will be able to find suitable workers within the

HUBZones.

(4) Sole source contracting authority language within Section 2(b) of the legislation

should be clarified. If a HUBZone enterprise submits an offer, it would be in response to

some form of procurement solicitation. If a procurement solicitation is issued, such activity

would not be within sole source confracting parameters.

Thank you for providing TAMSCO with the opportunity to present its views on S. 1574.

TAMSCO hopes that these suggestions will be helpful to the Committee on Small Business

in its consideration of S. 1574. We look forward to working with the Committee to fulfill

the commitment of this legislation.
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